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Comprehensive Pediatrics. Robert L. 
Summitt (ed). C.V. Mosby Company, 
St. Louis, 1990, 1296 pp, price not 
stated. ISBN 0801651875.

This is a multiauthored textbook 
covering the entirety of the field of 
pediatrics. The word comprehensive 
in the title better describes the range 
of subjects—from genetics to adoles
cent medicine—than the depth of 
coverage on each topic. The discus
sion of the mucocutaneous lymph 
node syndrome (Kawasaki’s dis
ease), for example, is covered on 
only one page. Consequently, this 
book appears more suited to the med
ical student or reader seeking an 
overview of a broad range of subjects 
than to the clinician looking for a ref
erence on specific patient manage
ment problems.

The presentation is done well. In 
spite of the many contributors, there 
is a consistency of style and organi
zation in each chapter, with a read
able narrative in a concise clinical for
mat. For specific entries the sections 
are subdivided along traditional lines 
into paragraphs on etiology, clinical 
manifestations, diagnosis, and treat
ment. Charts, tables, and photo
graphs are offered sparingly, but 
when included, are pertinent and 
helpful. A very useful aid, particu
larly to students, is a summation of 
key points at the end of each chapter, 
which not only serves as a recall de
vice, but also emphasizes those 
points the authors selected as most 
important.

The editor has demonstrated an 
emphasis on clinical orientation in his 
selection and weighting of topics. 
Chapters on inborn errors of metabo
lism and child psychiatry are of equal 
length; the latter is particularly well 
done, with descriptions of many com
mon disorders handled in an easily 
referenced semi-outline form. There 
are a large section on genetics and 
genetic counseling, a readable section 
on fluid and electrolyte homeostasis 
with clinical problem management 
examples, a large section on infec
tious diseases, and the standard inclu
sion of chapters arranged by organ 
system covering cardiology, the res
piratory system, and so forth.

There are a compilation of normal 
pediatric laboratory values and a few 
appended tables for surface area and 
acid-base calculations. A notable 
omission is the lack of any drug for
mulary or dosage information. Refer
ences for further reading are provided 
at the ends of chapters and contain 
abbreviated, selected listings of re
view-type articles.

In summary, this book seems best 
suited to the student reader and in 
this regard is well organized, compre
hensive but concise, and easily read
able. Reiteration of key points at the 
end of each section provides an ex
cellent learning tool.

Leland J. Davis, MD 
Santa Rosa, California

Geriatric Medicine for the House Of
ficer. Kim Goldenberg, Alice Faryna. 
Williams & Wilkins, Baltimore, 1990, 
350 pp, $16.95 (paper). ISBN 0-683- 
03626-2.

The field of clinical geriatrics has 
grown dramatically in the past 20 
years, in part reflecting the demo
graphics of our aging population. Al
though there is increased recognition 
that physicians need to become more 
knowledgeable about the care of the 
elderly, most US medical schools still 
do not require rotations in gerontol
ogy or geriatrics. One can only hope 
that this unfortunate educational age
ism will soon change. The latest ad
dition to the successful Books for the 
House Officer Series represents one 
small positive step in this direction.

The editors of this well-written, 
concise, and practical reference es
pouse a patient-centered approach to 
clinical geriatrics. The text is orga
nized into five major sections that 
cover general problems in geriatric 
care, (organ) system-related prob
lems, neuromuscular problems (im
pacting on functional status), psycho
social problems, and interdisciplinary 
issues. The chapters on systems pa
thology helpfully review the effects of 
the aging process on anatomy and 
physiology and focus on selected clin
ical problems.

A common format for organic dis
orders is employed that includes a

discussion of epidemiology, etiology, 
history, physical examination, diag
nostic tests, differential diagnosis, 
treatment, prevention, and caveats. 
The following important issues are 
covered: the variable presentation of 
disease processes in the elderly; the 
interpretation of clinical symptoms, 
signs, and test results; drug therapy 
and polypharmacy; assessment of 
cognitive and functional status; phys
ical medicine and rehabilitation; car
ing for families of Alzheimer’s pa
tients; alternatives to institutionali
zation; and ethical and legal issues.

In general, the editors have done a 
marvelous job of bringing together 
the variety of disciplines and perspec
tives represented by the 35 contribut
ing authors (all, with one exception, 
are faculty at the Wright State Uni
versity of Medicine). There are many 
valuable diagnostic and therapeutic 
pearls of clinical wisdom scattered 
throughout the text. These are high
lighted through the liberal use of un
derlining, tables, and lists of key 
points to remember. Interested read
ers will greatly appreciate the excel
lent and up-to-date suggested read
ings at the end of each chapter.

The usual problems of multiau
thored texts are only occasionally 
seen. For example, although there is 
some repetitiousness in the coverage 
of topics (dementia is discussed in 
several chapters) and a few idiosyn
cratic choices in the way topics are 
presented (colon cancer is discussed 
in the chapter on gastrointestinal 
problems rather than the one on can
cer management), these are relatively 
minor distractions. More to the point, 
this reviewer would hope that future 
editions of this book will cover in 
greater detail such important topics 
as geriatric emergencies, the manage
ment of death and dying, hospice 
care, organ donation, unresolved 
grief and anniversary reactions, nutri
tion and drug interactions, and the 
role of home visits.

In summary, Geriatric Medicine 
for the House Officer succeeds admi
rably in its goal to present a practical 
biopsychosocial and interdisciplinary 
approach to clinical geriatrics. It 
should be required reading for all
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medical students, residents, and fel
lows who care for senior citizens. 
Busy primary care physicians and 
geriatricians will also find this book to 
be a helpful quick reference guide for 
selected clinical problems (as well as 
a good review text for board certifi
cation examinations). The price is 
right—good things continue to come 
in small packages!

Robert C. Like, MD, MS 
University o f  Medicine and 

Dentistry o f  New Jersey 
Robert Wood Johnson 

Medical School 
New Brunswick, New Jersey

Advanced Pediatric Life Support.
APLS Joint Task Force, Martha 
Bushore, Gary Fleisher, James Sei
del, David Wagner. The American 
Academy o f  Pediatrics and The 
American College o f  Emergency 
Physicians. Elk Grove Village, Illi
nois, and Dallas, Texas. 1989, 209 pp 
(price not available), (paper). ISBN  
0-910761-23-X.

Recent medical advances have 
produced an overall decline in pediat
ric mortality; however, trauma re
mains the leading cause of death for 
children and adolescents. Since car
diopulmonary failure and shock may 
result from traumatic injuries, it is vi
tal that those caring for critically ill 
and injured young patients be trained 
in the principles of pediatric emer
gency medicine and resuscitation.

This paperback text was developed 
by the American Academy of Pediat
rics and the American College of 
Emergency Physicians for use in con
junction with a national course in Ad
vanced Pediatric Life Support. The 
course and this student manual are 
designed to provide a core of pediat
ric emergency medicine management 
protocols for health providers treat
ing children in emergency settings. 
The recommendations made repre
sent a consensus of participating phy
sicians and various other sources, but 
are not intended to indicate an exclu
sive course of treatment, and the au
thors recognize the existence of re
gional variations.

The book is divided into five sec

tions. Section I addresses cardiopul
monary support and offers a straight
forward approach to evaluating, 
resuscitating and supporting the seri
ously ill child. Specific discussions 
follow regarding respiratory distress, 
shock, dysrhythmias, and congestive 
heart failure. Section II covers trau
matic emergencies in general with an 
emphasis on trauma to the chest, ab
domen, head, and spinal cord. Ther
mal and electrical burns are also de
scribed as well as the management of 
various forms of child abuse. Section 
III discusses environmental emergen
cies such as ingestions, inhalations, 
envenomation, submersions, and ex
posures to extreme temperatures. 
Section IV provides a succinct de
scription of neonatal resuscitation. 
Section V focuses on specific life- 
threatening diseases characterized by 
altered levels of consciousness: dia
betic ketoacidosis, meningitis, Reye’s 
syndrome, and status epilepticus.

Most chapters are organized with 
learning objectives presented first, 
followed by clinically relevant discus
sions of pathophysiology, assess
ment, and management. Each section 
and chapters are written to be free
standing entities; therefore, there are 
a certain number of redundancies 
throughout the book.

This manual makes a useful quick 
reference for health providers treat
ing pediatric emergencies on a regular 
basis. While not mandatory, it is 
probably of greatest value when an 
individual has had an opportunity to 
take the course for which the book 
was developed.

Klea D. Bertakis, MD, MPH  
University o f  California, Davis 

Medical Center 
Sacramento, California

The Right Test—A Physician’s Guide 
to Laboratory Medicine. Carl E. Spei- 
cher. W.B. Saunders Company, Phil
adelphia, 1989, 192 pp, $19.50 (pa
per). ISBN 0-7216-3065-0.

The efficient use of the clinical lab
oratory is a goal shared by most prac
ticing physicians. This soft-cover 
manual readily facilitates the success
ful pursuit of that goal on a day-to

day basis. The author elected to orga
nize the book in a problem-oriented 
fashion so that the clinician would 
find a complete laboratory approach 
to a problem rather than need to ref
erence individual laboratory tests that 
may or may not be optimal in the 
evaluation of a particular presenta
tion.

A typical clinical situation is first 
presented to the reader (anemia, dia
betes, hepatitis, cholesterol screen
ing, among many); thereafter, appro
priate tests are recommended with an 
extensive commentary regarding the 
test’s strengths, weaknesses, and 
false-positive or false-negative rates, 
together with its optimum use as wel 
as a current discussion of recent 
changes in a test’s clinical value.

The manual demonstrates many 
strengths, one of which is its concise 
presentation of over 50 clinical areas 
involving the use of laboratory medi
cine. The practitioner will without 
doubt find in this book nicely refer
enced assistance to the daily practice 
of medicine—an excellent table of 
contents and index format included, 
Normal laboratory values (conven
tional and international units) are con
veniently located on the inside cov
ers.

The Right Test appears to be an 
extremely practical manual that any
one dealing in areas of common med
ical problems (students, residents, 
and practitioners) will find useful ev-: 
ery day. Since it is written in a style! 
that reads quickly, the same audience 
will find it an effective review source 
on laboratory medicine.

James J. Bergman, MD 
Group Health Cooperative 

Factoria, 
Bellevue, Washington

Dennen’s Forceps Deliveries (2nd edi
tion). Philip C. Dennen. F.A. Davis 
Company, Philadelphia, 1989, 201 
pp, $35. ISBN  0-8036-2511-1.

This text is an attempt to illustrate 
“ in an encyclopedic way the intrica
cies of obstetrical forceps usage. 
The text does have strengths present
ing step-by-step details of forceps de-

c o n tin u e d  on page 0
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liveries. Many practical suggestions 
are given that are particularly useful 
to the student and helpful as a review 
for the clinician. The content is highly 
relevant to family physicians provid
ing obstetric care. It is easy to read 
and understand, and the illustrations 
are excellent.

There are, however, disadvantages 
to the author’s style. There are no 
concise outlines for the reader desir
ing an efficient review. Although a 
bibliography is provided, it is not ref
erenced in the text. One would find it 
difficult to pursue in more detail infor
mation that would support the au
thor’s conclusions. It is the author’s 
firm belief that forceps deliveries give 
fetal and maternal results that equal if 
not exceed those of spontaneous ver
tex delivery. I doubt that this view 
will be universally held among his 
readers. Without the text being refer
enced, one is not able to find the data 
on which the author bases these 
statements. Less than two pages are 
given to the vacuum extractor, with 
only one sentence commenting on the 
silastic obstetrical vacuum cup.

The organization of the text into 
chapters based on specific techniques 
and procedures used for specific fetal 
presentations is helpful. The text has 
the comfortable style of a teacher 
speaking to his student, but it is not so 
thorough or so well referenced as 
Modem Instrumental Delivery by 
J.P. O ’Grady (Williams & Wilkins, 
Baltimore, 1988, ISBN 0-683-06632- 
3). Overall, it is a very useful addition 
to the reading list and library of family 
physicians providing obstetrical care.

Sam C. Eggertsen, MD 
Department o f  Family Medicine 

University o f Washington 
Medical Center 

Seattle, Washington

Manual of Medical Therapeutics (26th 
edition). William Claiborne Duna- 
gan, Michael L. Ridner (eds). Little, 
Brown and Company, Boston, 1989, 
512 pp, $21 (paper). ISBN 0- 
316-92400-8.

I had the pleasure of writing the 
book review for this journal when the

24th edition of this book was pub
lished. I am now doing the book re
view for the 26th edition. “ The 
Washington Manual” has been 
widely acclaimed as the house staffs 
and medical student’s “ little Bible” 
for many years. It still is so. It was 
expanded from 469 pages to 512 
pages and still contains concise, 
readily useful and applicable informa
tion. It would make for a nice pocket 
manual if it could only be made to fit 
in most white laboratory coats of our 
house staff.

The book now consists of 24 easily 
readable chapters, starting with gen
eral care of the patient; basic con
cepts in nutrition, fluid, and electro
lyte management; diagnosis and 
treatment of hypertensibn; and prin
ciples in the management of ischemic 
heart disease, myocardial and valvu
lar heart disease, and cardiac arrhyth
mias, as well as basics of advanced 
cardiac life support. One can also 
read about acute respiratory failure, 
pulmonary and gastroenterologic dis
orders of hemostasis, anemia and 
transfusion therapy, medical manage
ment of malignant disease, diabetes 
mellitus, and other relevant endo
crine and lipid disorders. The topic of 
arthritis and rheumatologic diseases 
is again well covered as are neuro
logic and medical emergencies.

The pages tend to stick, and loosen 
after paging through the ring binder, 
but that is only a minor inconve
nience.

The authors have managed to keep 
the discussions concise and pertinent. 
The appendices are also quite practi
cal including those on drug interac
tions, immunizations, commonly de
scribed medications, and the dosage 
adjustments of drugs with renal fail
ure.

Again this manual has managed to 
maintain its credibility and worthi
ness. It can again be recommended 
for every medical student and house 
officer (including family practice res
idents) for use in both the inpatient 
and outpatient settings.

Nikatas J. Zervanos, MD 
Lancaster General Hospital 

Lancaster, Pennsylvania

Somewhere 
a child lies crying

Somewhere 
an old man shivers 

in the dark

Somewhere 
a family’s dreams 

burn to the ground

Somewhere 
somebody needs 

help.

Contact your 
local chapter.

American 
Red Cross

Because somewhere 
is closer than you think,
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